S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.30pm on                        Monday 14th October 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr J Smallwood, Mr D Gerrard, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: None
Mr Peter Lewis – Shared Land Owner of the 9 Acre Field, Nursery Lane and Mr Mark Philpot – Managing Director of One Planning 
Apologies: Mr I Jordan, Mr H Hofmeister, Rev D Tate, Mrs M Albinson and Miss D Scott. 
2. To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 30th September 2013:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Evans, seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. 

4. To receive questions from the public:  None. 
5. To discuss the possible 9 Acre Field development with Mark Philpot, Managing Director of One Planning:

Mr Price explained that Mr Philpot was running late for the meeting due to a puncture. He welcomed Mr Lewis to the evenings meeting and asked him to introduce himself. Mr Lewis explained that his father had previously owned Sylvan House and the area of land known as the 9 Acre Field. In the 1960’s Sylvan House was sold and the land was retained by the Lewis family.  Mr Lewis said that the land had been farmed since 1993, however as the main family base is several miles away, the field had not proven viable.

Mr Lewis said that when the field had been rented out for crops in the past, children had used the area for playing and lumps of concrete had been dumped on the land and glass bottles and other rubbish had been discarded there.
It was said that from a farming point of view the land is not practical and after attempts of sub letting the land for ponies to graze on, the land had been left fallow since 1998.

Mr Lewis explained that along with his brother and sister, they own the land and as a result of a Government scheme to promote housing they had hoped that the land could be developed.

Mr Lewis said that he had been approached regarding various options for the land, however he had thought if part of the land, closest to Nursery Lane was developed, the east side could be gifted to the Parish for possibly another football pitch.   

Mr Evans informed members that a Public Right of Way exists along the south side of the field.
Mr Philpot arrived at the meeting and explained that he is the Managing Director of One Planning. He stated that the area of land at Nursery Lane is owned jointly by Mr Peter Lewis, his brother and sister.

He said that the Lewis family had made the decision to dispose of the site. He stated that in 1989 an application had been made to develop the site; however it had been refused on appeal.

Mr Philpott explained that a lot of time had passed since then and whilst nothing had been formalised, the family would like to dispose of the land with the benefit of Planning Permission.

Mr Philpot said that they had avoided proceeding with a Master plan for the site as they had felt that discussions with the Parish Council and the Planning Authority should be the priority.

Mr Philpott said that his client, Mr Lewis had paid for pre-application advice however the initial response had not been overwhelmingly positive. Whilst the Borough Councils response was not a no, it had been indicated that the application was likely to be refused. 

Mr Philpot circulated a rough preliminary sketch of the land, which showed an area in red for possible development and a larger area adjacent to Wootton Park, in blue which could be preserved as open space and gifted in perpetuity to the Parish Council. He confirmed that nothing had been set in stone.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Borough Councils Core Strategy and said that two areas in South Wootton had been identified for development to 2026, these being land to the west of Hall Lane and at Knights Hill. 

Mr Price said that the Parish Council had considered other areas within the Parish; however the Borough Council had indicated that any extra land would at best be put into reserve and at worst added to the allocation.

The Parish Council subsequently made the decision not to put forward any other areas for development and he confirmed that the 9 acre field, at Nursery Lane falls within that.

Mr Price stated that in the early part of the year, the Parish Council had distributed a Questionnaire to all residents within the Parish. He confirmed that residents had given an overwhelming no to developing the 9 acre field.
Mr Philpot stated that the Lewis family had first thought that the land could be developed for residential use; however he said that mixed use could be considered, such as for shops or a Care Home.

Mr Price said that two recent developments in South Wootton had been built with too higher density. He said both development areas were out of character with the Village.
Mr Lewis enquired whether a few houses along the front of the land adjacent to Nursery Lane would be more acceptable.

Members felt that the ideas and details provided by both Mr Lewis and Mr Philpot were very vague. It was recommended that further information should be provided before consideration could be made.

Mr Philpot thanked members for allowing them to attend the meeting; he acknowledged the Parish Councils concerns and confirmed that he would contact Mrs Cornwell once further details could be provided.
6. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:

No 13/01426/F 

9 Birkbeck Close, South Wootton.

Single storey dwelling extensions
Decision – Support the Application

No 13/01410/F
2A Sandy Lane, South Wootton. 

Single storey extensions to create loggia and summer room.
Decision – Support the Application
The Borough Council has APPROVED Planning Permission for the following Applications:

13/01196/F

5 Larch Close, South Wootton.
Extension to dwelling
13/01162/F

8 Ash Grove, South Wootton.
Single storey extension

13/01080/F

2 Fountaine Grove, South Wootton.

Extension

13/01062/F

1 Greenacres Close, South Wootton.

Front and rear extensions and alterations to dwelling

Mrs Cornwell informed members that notification had been received of a house name change, formerly The Nook, 130 Grimston Road to Wheels End, 130 Grimston Road, South Wootton.

Mrs Cornwell stated that notification had also been received from the Borough Council that Mr and Mrs Martin Noble of Elmwood House, 7B Elmhurst Drive has made an appeal to the Secretary of State in relation to the refusal of a proposed garage at Elmwood House.
7. To discuss Neighbourhood Plan updates:  Mr Price informed members that all policies have now been discussed. He said that the Project Group had worked very hard and it is hoped that the first draft Neighbourhood Plan would be ready for distribution to all residents in the New Year. 
8. To discuss Highways issues:
Street Lighting: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Parish Partnerships scheme and the proposal to replace 55 lanterns in the Sandy Lane/Ullswater Avenue area with the new LED fittings. Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council has an option to fit dimmable lanterns at no extra cost. Mrs Cornwell explained that the lanterns would come on at dusk until midnight in this time a lantern would use 21 watts of electricity. From midnight to 6.00am they are dimmed to 56% and use 13 watts of electricity. 

Members felt that the dimmable option was a good idea; Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should opt for the dimmable lanterns, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Parish Partnerships Scheme 2014/2015: Mrs Cornwell informed members that notification had been received from Norfolk County Council regarding the Parish Partnerships Scheme for 2014/2015. She said that they would not be supporting bids for Street Lighting at this time.
Mrs Cornwell stated that correspondence had been received from a resident who lives at Deas Road regarding speeding traffic along Grimston Road. It was said that there are other areas within the Parish which also experience speeding traffic such as Nursery Lane and Castle Rising Road.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had made enquiries into the costs of visual signs like those at Knights Hill and Castle Rising Road. She said that a solar model could be purchased for approximately £5,000, of which the County Council may support 50% of the scheme. 

After discussion, members were asked to give some thought to the matter and think of any other ideas that the Parish Partnerships funding could be used for.

Mr Narborough informed members that he had received complaints from residents living at Appledore Close regarding the condition of the footpaths. Mrs Cornwell said that she would report the matter to the NCC Highways Department.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

9. Next meeting: To be held on Monday 28th October 2013 at 7.00pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
28th October 2013
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